Montpelier Notes, An occasional email for Pownal and Woodford residents. If you would prefer not to receive these notes please reply to botzow@sover.net and I'll remove you from the list. If you would like to be added please let me know. I do not give your email address to others. --Bill Botzow 



April 19, 2009

Hello All,

Early spring is a real pleasure! Lots of folks were at the Transfer Station Saturday bringing in the results of spring cleaning. The grass is beginning to look green though it is still brown up north. Driving home Friday evening I could see green-up starting in Rutland and growing more and more all the way home. This week’s letter begins with two announcement of important community events in the coming week. 

Wednesday April 22, 7 p.m., American Legion: Organizing Meeting for 250th Anniversary of Pownal. 

Ray Rodriguez writes, “On Wednesday, April 22, at 7 p.m. in the American Legion building on route 7, we will hold a meeting to share ideas and begin organizing the town-wide celebration of Pownal's 250th anniversary in 2010. Please come or send someone who can represent you or your organization. You do not have to have specific dates for any event planned at this time, but if you want to lock in a date during the year, that's fine. Please let others who would be interested in taking charge of an event know about this meeting. Right now, our intent is to welcome each and every individual and organization in Pownal to help us plan a full year of events celebrating Pownal.  The events do not have to be historical in nature, since the Historical Society will be planning historical events, but they may.  Barbecues, dances, the Pownal Fair, discussions on various topics . . . . all types of events are welcome. 

If you have an idea for an event, especially if you or your organization would like to be included in the year's calendar of events, please get in touch with:  Ray Rodrigues raymond_rodrigues@msn.com or Wendy Hopkins whopkins1@gmail.com “

Pownal’s 250th in 2010 is a very impressive historical moment for our town. I’m looking forward to all the community wide celebrations next year. I hope everyone will join in the fun. 


Pownal Youth Baseball Workday Saturday April 25 and Opening Day Sunday April 26 

Scott Morse writes that “Pownal Youth Baseball would like to announce that in conjunction with Comcast we will be having a field maintenance day at the Rte. 346, North Pownal baseball field.  Comcast holds a "Comcast Cares Day" each year.  On this day Comcast donates labor and materials to help fix athletic fields throughout Vermont.  This year Comcast has been generous enough to help Pownal Youth Baseball do some much needed repairs to our community’s field.  Pownal Youth Baseball has also been fortunate enough to acquire the help of the forestry class at the high school to redo the entire baseball diamond at the field.  Our hope is to put the finishing touches on the field with the help of local volunteers and help from Comcast employees.  We will be working on the field at 8:00am Saturday, April 25, 2009.  Anyone that would like to help is more than welcome to come to the field that morning.  Opening Day for Pownal Youth Baseball is Sunday April 26, 2009 starting at 11:30am at the Rte. 346 field in North Pownal.  We welcome anyone in the community to come watch our children play and enjoy the festivities.  For more information please contact Scott Morse at 802-442-9189.”

Baseball, youth and springtime! This sounds like fun. Hope to see you there next weekend.

Last week was another busy one in Montpelier. Several bills I have been working on moved forward. Here’s this week’s list of measures that passed the House. 

H. 192 An act relating to electronic benefit machines for farmers’ markets

This Agriculture Committee bill will help Farmer’s markets serve people helped by the 3SquaresVT (formerly food stamp) program. Electronic benefit machines at the market will enable low income customers to buy their produce from Vermont farmers. The money for the machines and related expenses will come from the federal American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA). This should help the Walloomsac Farmers Market in Bennington where many of our local growers sell during the summer. 

H. 405 An act relating to K-12 and higher education partnerships
The House Education Committee recommended this bill which will take a comprehensive look at education from pre-kindergarten through post secondary levels. Here’s the purpose statement from the bill: 

 (a) It is the policy of the state of Vermont to make available as many opportunities as possible for Vermont students to succeed in their Pre-K-12 education, to encourage and facilitate high school students to progress toward higher education, and to prepare postsecondary students to succeed.

(b) Completing high school cannot be considered the minimum educational attainment. As stated by President Obama in his address before Congress on February 24, 2009, every American should “commit to at least one year or more of higher education or career training. This can be community college or a four-year school; vocational training or an apprenticeship. But whatever the training may be, every American will need to get more than a high school diploma. And dropping out of high school is no longer an option. It’s not just quitting on yourself, it’s quitting on your country — and this country needs and values the talents of every American. That is why we will provide the support necessary to … meet a new goal: By 2020, America will once again have the highest proportion of college graduates in the world.”

(c) For Vermont to thrive economically it must develop, attract, and retain a well-educated and highly skilled citizenry, who will in turn enable the development, recruitment, and retention of successful businesses and support  healthy communities.

(d) Higher levels of educational attainment translate into higher earnings and tax revenues, increased civic engagement and community contributions, better overall health, decreased dependency on government services, and an improved quality of life.

(e) To increase educational attainment among Vermonters, educational partnerships between higher education and the Pre-K-12 educational system are crucial to increasing postsecondary aspirations, increasing the enrollment of Vermont high school graduates in higher education programs, increasing the postsecondary degree completion rates of Vermont students, and increasing public awareness of the economic, intellectual, and societal benefits of higher education.

The bill charges a working group drawn from higher education leaders to convene and develop recommendations for the legislature. More specifically the group is asked to evaluate: 

(1) Evidence-based educational models in Vermont and elsewhere, including early college programs, alternatives to a senior year, Pre-K-12 laboratory schools, state-wide career awareness and post secondary aspiration programs, and alternative school calendars.

(2) Partnerships between higher education and the Pre-K-12 system to improve instruction and increase postsecondary aspiration, continuation, and completion rates.

(3) Potential funding sources for implementing its recommendations.

H. 447 An act relating to wetlands protection

This bill clarifies law around wetlands, their determination, appeals of their determination, mapping of wetlands, and makes sure that wetland violations don’t encumber titles to property. Here are the findings.

(1) It is the policy of the state to preserve, protect, and conserve significant wetlands and their functions and values; to prevent the degradation and destruction of wetlands; to protect and enhance the quality, character, and usefulness of surface waters; and to regulate the use and development of such wetlands in a manner consistent with beneficial and environmentally sound development, private property interests, and the economic, agricultural, and silvicultural needs of the state.

(2) The federal government regulates wetlands that are “waters of the United States” under Section 404 of the federal Clean Water Act, and the Vermont wetlands program provides protection for “significant” wetlands and their buffer zones.

(3) The Vermont significant wetlands inventory maps provide information concerning those wetlands in Vermont which have been determined to be significant and which therefore merit protection.

(4) The Vermont significant wetlands inventory maps have been minimally updated since their creation in 1990 and are currently inaccurate in some respects. Therefore, the agency of natural resources has proposed a comprehensive update.

(5) Currently, only the water resources panel of the natural resources board has the authority to reclassify wetlands as significant or not, and such reclassification requires rulemaking pursuant to chapter 25 of Title 3. There is a need for a more efficient and less costly method of wetlands reclassification.

H. 442 An act relating to miscellaneous tax provisions

This bill compliments the budget the House passed last week and sent to the Senate. That bill represented over 100 million in cuts since the previous year, efficiencies in state government, use of federal ARRA funds and twenty four million in new revenue. By contrast the governor proposed a shift to the education tax that would have added 13 cent to the residential property tax rate.  This bill detailed how the revenue would be raised. Part of the revenue package included a recommendation for a two cent reduction in property tax due towns voting for restrained school budgets in March. Other measures in the bill include a three year surcharge on the income tax that would mean about a nine to eleven dollar increase for a median income Vermonter. Higher income earners would pay more. The bill also includes a proposal for a Vermont credit card that would be similar to an affinity card. Another measure keeps the Vermont estate tax exemption at two million instead of following the federal three million (which may soon change and could go lower than Vermont’s two million). The bill passed second reading 84 to 53 and I voted for the bill. A number of amendments were offered at third reading changing parts of the bill. All were defeated by similar margins and I supported the committee on the amendments. To not raise some revenue would mean further cuts to services Vermonters value such as fish hatcheries, state historic sites and VPHARM (which helps seniors afford medicines). Further cuts may well happen, which will put more people out of work and drain the unemployment insurance trust fund even more as well as lead to diminished services as state employees with experience in particular areas move to new jobs or are let go.  This is a year of difficult choices for everybody.

H. 147 An act relating to the operation of a motor vehicle by junior operators and primary safety belt enforcement

I wrote about this bill last week. After some final adjustments to make sure that the part of the bill that covered cell phone use was modified to cover the needs of public safety, the bill passed in a roll call vote 104 to 40. I supported the bill. We all should be especially aware in the coming months of safety as it is often this time of year that we see awful accidents involving young drivers. 

H. 92 An act relating to rent-to-own agreements

This bill which I sponsored as a way to address problems with rent-to-own agreements on mobile homes was amended and positively recommended by the House General committee. After taking a great deal of testimony on the issue, the committee created a special working group on mobile home ownership to bring specific recommendations to the legislature next fall. The committee will include representatives from the department of housing, the banking division, real estate banking, town clerks, mobile home tenants representatives from Legal Aid and the mobile home project, and from park owners. They will look into the complexities of recording ownership, equity issues, tax issues, foreclosure proceedings, and the many other issues the committee heard in testimony this winter. 

I’m pleased the committee and the House sees this as an important issue and though slow, their recommendation represents real acknowledgement of the problem and a commitment to progress on this issue. The bill passed on a unanimous voice vote. 

H. 171 An act relating to home mortgage protection for Vermonters

This House Commerce Committee bill I sponsored with the rest of the Commerce committee puts important provisions into place on mortgage lending and foreclosure proceedings. It also passed on a unanimous voice vote. This bill amends Vermont law to comply with the recent federal SAFE act and includes national requirements for licensing mortgage loan originators. While Vermont lenders are by and large responsible, too often in recent years some lenders have brought about inevitable foreclosures through bad lending practices. This bill looks closely at lenders before licensing them and also requires noticing to the state banking division when foreclosures are imminent to better coordinate judicial proceedings with the department’s mortgage assistance program. This is an important bill that will help with the housing foreclosure issues at the center of the current national economic crisis. 

H. 313 An act relating to near-term and long-term economic development

This Commerce Committee Bill has been one of the main focuses of my work this session. It grows out of the work of the Commission on the Future of Economic Development and before that bills on economic goals and benchmarks from last session. The bill has three main strategies. The first is putting Vermont on a better path for economic development through a more rational and accountable structure for decision making on economic development measures. The second is putting in place policies that will enhance Vermont’s ability to compete for ARRA dollars. The state economist Tom Kavet found this the most effective strategy right now for Vermont’s recovery from the recent economic downturn. The third strategy is a number of nuts and bolts measures to help credit markets, new investments, entrepreneurs, tourism and marketing, telecommunications infrastructure, local purchasing, a film and media strategy and also make investments in a green workforce and new technology industries. The bill passed on a strong voice vote. 

This bill will move to the Senate where many of the ideas they have been working on will be added. A conference committee will likely merge the two bills.

H. 444 An act relating to health care reform

Health care reform continues to be a major effort of the legislature. This year’s health care bill makes numerous small changes to our laws to better align ourselves with federal ARRA support and to position Vermont favorably for expected health care reform efforts in Washington that may well parallel Vermont’s approach in the Catamount health plan and the Blueprint for Health. The bill also helps self-employed people apply for Catamount health care by allowing depreciation to be included in calculations of their wealth. This should help those with their assets tied up in equipment such as heavy equipment operators and farmers afford health care. The bill also exempts self-employed Vermonters with little work in this poor economy from the waiting period. Also people with high deductibles from $10,000 to $7,500 for individuals and from $20,000 to $15,000 for families would be able to join Catamount without waiting. The bill passed 130 to 2 and I voted yes.

Next week’s legislation: A major bill next week is the energy bill. Here’s a description of the bill from one of the committee members. Rep. Cheney. 

“We can be sure of two things: Vermonters want more locally generated renewable energy, and Vermont’s economic future will be brighter with the new jobs that a vibrant energy industry will create.  The Vermont Legislature’s 2009 energy bill is a firm step toward achieving these goals.  

Above all, this is an economic development bill that invests in our future.  It will:

Create new in-state jobs, quickly. One solar businessman estimates that it will bring 15-20 jobs per MW of installation per year – jobs in engineering, manufacturing, distribution, and installation.

Jump-start the development of renewable energy. Department of Public Service polling shows that 89% of Vermonters want more renewable energy as part of their electric mix. 

Spur community-scale generation of electricity, such as farm methane projects and commercial solar installations, within reasonable and stable cost parameters. 

Provide certainty to developers of renewable energy, so they can access financing and use sure-footed projections in deciding whether to build their project. 

How will we do all this? We ask the Public Service Board to create a “standard offer” for community-sized renewable energy projects. This would give small developers a fixed-rate, 20-year contract for the clean electricity they produce. This clear contract price would reflect the real cost of installing the project, according to energy type.

Some people have raised valid questions about the cost to electric ratepayers. To address these concerns, the proposed law includes strict limits to minimize any cost increases. Protections include a cap on the size of eligible projects and a cap on the total amount of power that can qualify, to an eventual statewide aggregate of 50 megawatts.   The bill also requires regulators to base prices on real-world costs for different types of energy – not guesses about future energy markets, which was the mistake the federal government made in the 1970s in the so-called PURPA law. Every two years, regulators will re-set the contract prices for new developers, reflecting lower costs as renewable technology evolves.

More than 40 countries and municipalities have instituted this pricing mechanism for renewable energy. Also called “feed-in tariff,” it has proven to deliver more green energy more quickly and more fairly than other market incentives. It creates jobs and gets capital flowing.

Among other important provisions, the bill also expedites the delivery of $21 million in federal energy stimulus money through our Clean Energy Development Fund, an existing program with a long list of Vermont projects that are ready to go. These range from new renewable energy projects like the Monument Farms anaerobic digester in Weybridge to new systems on old buildings, such as solar power for Camel’s Hump Middle School in Richmond.   In addition, the bill aligns our building codes with federal standards so we can receive other stimulus dollars for energy conservation. And it includes a pilot program that will help our biggest industrial consumers of electricity, such as IBM, invest in their own energy-saving measures.

President Obama is challenging the nation to double our renewable energy production. Vermont has been a leader in the green field, through our creation of Efficiency Vermont and the Clean Energy Development Fund, and the time is right for us to reclaim that lead. Local generation, local jobs, and the development of local companies, home-grown in Vermont, are good for the state.  I am confident that this legislation presents another set of practical steps on the path to a more secure energy future.”

I hope everybody has a good week. 

Stay in touch, 

Bill 

Rep. Bill Botzow                                                                                   

1225 South Stream Road

Bennington, VT 05201 
802 447-7717 

botzow@sover.net
115 State Street 
State House 
Montpelier, VT 05633-5201 
Tel: 1-800-322-5616 (VT only) 
Fax: 802 828-2424 

bbotzow@leg.state.vt.us
